Report to General Synod on the Primates’ Meeting 2011
Given by the Primus

I was privileged to attend the Primates ‘Meeting in January. 2011  It was to be in Central America and ended up with six days in Dublin.
There are four Instruments of Communion in the Anglican Communion.  They are the Archbishop of Canterbury, the Lambeth Conference, the Anglican Consultative Council and the Primates’ Meeting.  The origin lies in an initiative of Archbishop Donald Coggan in 1978 – he invited the Primates to meet for “leisurely thought, prayer and deep consultation”
The Communique from the Dublin meeting says that The Windsor Report expressed the hope that the Primates’ Meeting
‘should be a primary forum for the strengthening of the mutual life of the provinces, and be respected by individual primates and the provinces they lead as an instrument through which new developments may be honestly addressed’. (The Windsor Report, Appendix One, paragraph 5)
By God’s grace we strive to express that unity in diversity which is the Spirit’s work among the Churches of the Communion and the community of Primates. 
The Secretary General of the Anglican Communion puts the number of those who did not attend because of differences over human sexuality issues at ‘7 or 8’.  For the majority who did attend, it was a rich and intense six day meeting.  It was facilitated by a team led by Cecelia Clegg of New College here in Edinburgh.  
What did I take away from the meeting?  A renewed understanding of the significance of issues about the polity of Anglican churches.   In the difficult times of recent years, I think that the Primates' Meeting allowed itself to be drawn towards a way of working in which it began to aspire to a measure of executive authority.  The 2011 meeting conducted a searching exploration of the role and authority of bishops and primates..  The Primates concluded, 
‘In our common life in Christ we are passionately committed to journeying together in honest conversation. In faith, hope, and love we seek to build our Communion and further the reign of God.’.
To put it simply - I cannot attend a Primates’ Meeting and ‘sign up’ to resolutions and decisions which I have no ability to implement at home.  I may be the Primus – but I am Primus inter Pares.  I am not a leader who can act without regard for collegiality.  Within our meeting, the Primates who were present acted within a range of understandings of authority and collegiality.  But in practice, they were all people who recognized that we are part of a Communion in which authority is exercised collegially.  My impression was that some at least of those who were absent – who felt aggrieved that decisions taken at previous meetings had not been implemented as they would have wished – were people who did not see collegiality as the key understanding of how they exercised their authority and leadership.
The mutual friendship of Primates is strong.  If you were monitoring my e mail, you would be surprised at the frequency and the warm friendship of the communication – to Nathaniel in Japan, Katharine in America, Philip in Australia, Fred in Canada, Thabo in South Africa, Paul in Hong Kong, Stephen in Myanmar,  Alan in Ireland, Barry in Wales.   
As you know, I had the honour of being elected to the Standing Committee of the Primates' Meeting – which acts as part of the Standing Committee of the Anglican Communion – but will also now meet on its own.  That in itself is a recognition of the potential of the Primates Meeting to be an Instrument of Communion in its own right – chiefly by developing the network of friendship and contact among Primates – linking Provinces together and therefore building the links and relationships which will bind the Communion together.
